New York City Administrative Code
§19-190 Right of way. a. Except as provided in subdivision b of this
section, any driver of a motor vehicle who fails to yield to a
pedestrian or person riding a bicycle when such pedestrian or person has
the right of way shall be guilty of a traffic infraction, which shall be
punishable by a fine of not more than fifty dollars or imprisonment for
not more than fifteen days or both such fine and imprisonment. In
addition to or as an alternative to such penalty, such driver shall be
subject to a civil penalty of not more than one hundred dollars which
may be recovered in a proceeding before the environmental control board.
For purposes of this section, "motor vehicle" shall have the same
meaning as in section one hundred twenty-five of the vehicle and traffic
law.
b. Except as provided in subdivision c of this section, any driver of
a motor vehicle who violates subdivision a of this section and whose
motor vehicle causes contact with a pedestrian or person riding a
bicycle and thereby causes physical injury, shall be guilty of a
misdemeanor, which shall be punishable by a fine of not more than two
hundred fifty dollars, or imprisonment for not more than thirty days or
both such fine and imprisonment. In addition to or as an alternative to
such penalty, such driver shall also be subject to a civil penalty of
not more than two hundred fifty dollars which may be recovered in a
proceeding before the environmental control board. For purposes of this
section, "physical injury" shall have the same meaning as in section
10.00 of the penal law.
c. It shall not be a violation of this section if the failure to yield
and/or physical injury was not caused by the driver's failure to
exercise due care.
d. This section shall not apply to persons, teams, motor vehicles, and
other equipment working on behalf of the city of New York, the state of
New York or the federal government while actively engaged in work
requiring the presence of a motor vehicle in a location that interferes
with the right of way of a pedestrian or person riding a bicycle. Such
persons, teams, motor vehicles, and other equipment shall proceed at all
times during all phases of such work exercising due regard for the
safety of all persons and consistent with all applicable laws, rules,
and regulations. Nothing in this section shall relieve such persons or
teams or such operators of motor vehicles or other equipment from the
consequences of failure to exercise due care or the consequences of
their reckless disregard for the safety of others.

